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November 19, 2009 
The Honorable Dow Constantine
Chair, King County Council

Room 1200

C O U R T H O U S E

Dear Councilmember Constantine:

In response to the critical nature of King County’s transportation infrastructure needs and the inadequacy of current funding resources, I am transmitting for consideration by the King County Council a proposed ordinance to form a Transportation Benefit District (TBD).  
The county is losing significant ground in its battle to preserve aged infrastructure and to modernize and make safer its heavily used road system.  The funding for preservation and improvement of local roads and bridges in King County has been dramatically reduced in recent years due to the action of several statewide initiatives, declining revenues from the state motor fuel tax, and decreases in available state and federal grant funding.  Meanwhile, transportation safety, preservation, and other needs are increasing rapidly due to aging and deteriorating infrastructure, population growth, development, and changing travel patterns.  The county is no longer able to keep pace with or make a net gain in addressing the highest safety and preservation needs.  Action must be taken now to protect the condition of the county’s transportation assets, mobility and the safety of the public.
In 2010, the county will reach a critical point where available revenues can no longer adequately fund enough of its highest priority safety and preservation roadway projects to stave off significant decline in the safety, asset preservation condition, and structural integrity of its system of roads and bridges.  This will not only affect citizens and businesses that depend on the reliability and safety of the county’s roadways, but may jeopardize the county’s AAA bond rating because the road system comprises about 40 percent of the county’s physical assets.  In addition, the proposed TBD is necessary to provide approximately $28 million in required local match funding for the Transportation Investment Generating Economic Recovery (TIGER) grant application the Road Services Division (RSD) submitted to the U.S. Department of Transportation in September requesting $99 million toward the most recent construction cost estimate of $127 million for a new South Park Bridge.
The Revised Code of Washington (RCW) 36.73 authorizes counties to create TBDs to establish certain revenue sources for transportation improvements.  This proposal would establish a TBD in the unincorporated area of King County.  The members of the King County Council would serve ex officio and independently as the governing body of the TBD Board.  Based on a rough  estimate from the Department of Motor Vehicles on the number of cars licensed in unincorporated King County, a $20 vehicle license fee, requiring a vote of the TBD Board, would generate approximately $5.5 million per year.  The proceeds from this fee will provide vital funding for high priority transportation projects, such as the $28 million local match needed for the replacement of the South Park Bridge over the Duwamish River, replacement of several dozen other aging and deteriorated bridges throughout the county, replacement of the failing Dockton Road and seawall on Vashon Island, and construction of a coordinated package of safety, preservation, and mobility improvements in the heavily-traveled Issaquah-Hobart Road corridor.
To date, a dozen local jurisdictions in the state have already formed TBDs to support the maintenance, preservation, and improvement of their transportation systems.  Several of these jurisdictions have selected the $20 vehicle license fee funding option, including the King County cities of Des Moines, Lake Forest Park, and Shoreline.

The major steps in the process required to form the proposed TBD and to impose the $20 non-voted vehicle license fee are summarized below:

· King County must hold a public hearing so the County Council can hear from any person affected by the creation of the TBD.
· King County must publish notice of the hearing at least once, ten days or more in advance.  This notice is in addition to any other notice required by law.  The notice must specify the transportation improvements to be provided or funded by the TBD.
· The County Council must adopt a TBD ordinance that includes, among other things, the district boundaries and a description of the proposed transportation improvements.
· Once the TBD is established by ordinance, the TBD Board must approve resolutions to adopt a budget and impose a $20 non-voted vehicle license fee.
· The fee, which is administered by the Washington State Department of Licensing (DOL), cannot be collected until six months after it is authorized by the TBD governing board. 
The timing of the TBD implementation is crucial to the success of the South Park Bridge replacement project.  As you are aware, in September King County submitted a $99 million application to the TIGER grant program.  We are optimistic about the bridge replacement construction being funded through this competitive grant program.  In February 2010, the county will learn if this project has been selected for funding.  Local match must be committed in order to qualify for that funding.  Therefore, the proposed TBD would need to be in place by the end of the year or earlier and impose the vehicle license fee through a resolution shortly thereafter for revenue collection to begin in mid-2010.  Also, an interlocal agreement between King County and the TBD must be negotiated before the vehicle license fee revenue can be applied to this purpose.
Background

Roads Structural Funding Problem

Within the next ten years, a large amount of the road infrastructure in the county will reach the end of its useful life.  Our system of roads and bridges have a large unfunded liability of high-priority safety, preservation, and improvement needs.  The Transportation Needs Report, the long-range transportation planning tool that identifies needs to meet adopted growth management goals, currently contains 46 unfunded, high-priority safety, preservation, and improvement projects estimated at $68 million.  The replacement of the South Park Bridge will cost an additional $127 million.  On top of this, during the increasingly frequent winter floods and storms of recent years, the county is now experiencing failures on the many vulnerable road segments in the aging road system.  For the first time, the county is now faced with closure of facilities if new funding is not obtained to address our aging infrastructure. 
Some specific factors that have led to this structural road funding crisis include:

· $65 million cumulative Road Fund revenue loss since 2004.  Over the past five years, the Road Fund has lost about 15 percent of its previous revenues due to citizen tax limitation initiatives, road fund diversion, the recent drop in gas tax revenues, significantly less new residential and commercial construction coming onto the property tax rolls, and annexations.
· Roads CIP grant funding has decreased by 66 percent since 2003 – a $75 million cumulative impact.  This decline is due to a shift from past criteria that considered populations, traffic volumes, and road miles to today’s approach of focusing on urban areas and Puget Sound Regional Council designated centers.  Most of the county’s road system is in the rural area – outside of designated centers.  However, the county has a relatively large population located within the rural area so demand on the rural road system, especially arterials, is high.
· State vs. local project grant allocations are not favorable to the counties.  The state of Washington determines the funding allocation between state and local projects.  Historically, funding for bridge projects administered by the Bridge Replacement Advisory Committee (BRAC) was split 50/50 (state/local)
. In the next act, funding was split 63/37
.  The next transportation funding act (2010-2015) is proposed to provide a 76/24 split for both programs.
· Over the past 15 years, other state assistance to local jurisdictions has diminished. While the state legislature enacted the Nickel Funding Package in 2003 and the Transportation Partnership Account in 2005, only a small portion of the revenues are distributed to city and county governments.
· Although the county is experiencing some temporary benefit in bid prices, overall project costs have increased significantly over the past decade.  Since 2007, steel and asphalt prices have increased about 30 percent.
· Extensive storm emergency response and repair costs.  The county has spent $27 million in storm related costs over the past three years, but only received about half that in reimbursements from the Federal Emergency Management Agency and the Federal Highway Administration.
· The county’s Road Fund has reached its maximum debt capacity.  The Road Fund is currently carrying $121 million in debt ($9.5 million annual debt service).  No debt financing capacity will be available until 2017, when a portion of existing debt is paid off and the debt ratio standard is achieved.
Due to these and other factors, the county is losing significant ground in its battle to preserve aged infrastructure and to modernize and make safer its heavily used road system.  As population and growth in the unincorporated areas and outlying cities continues, the demands increase on the county’s system of roads and bridges necessary to sustain that growth.  The current funding level and revenue mechanisms will not keep up with increases in the costs of materials, fuel, concrete, and steel and the additional wear and tear caused by increased vehicular and truck traffic on facilities that are old, and getting older.  
The enclosed ordinance and candidate project list were developed to address the funding gap and urgent need for transportation improvements in unincorporated King County.  I believe it is critical to establish the TBD as quickly as possible to allow the collection of vehicle license fees in 2010 to support the local match required for the South Park Bridge, as well as to implement many other high-priority projects.
TBD Elements

The following is a summary of the important elements of the proposed TBD.

Statutory Authority

RCW 36.73 authorizes counties to create transportation benefit districts and to establish certain additional revenue sources for transportation improvements within the districts that are contained in existing state or regional transportation plans and necessitated by existing or reasonably foreseeable congestion levels.

RCW 82.80.140 authorizes a transportation benefit district created by a county to impose, by a majority vote of the TBD Board, a vehicle fee of up to twenty dollars annually if the district includes all of the area within the county, subject to the following constraints.  The county must negotiate an interlocal agreement with the cities in the county that provides for the distribution of the non-voted vehicle license fee revenue to each city within the county.  The interlocal agreement must be approved by sixty percent of the cities representing seventy-five percent of the population of the cities within the county.

RCW 36.73 also authorizes a county to create a transportation benefit district consisting of just the unincorporated area of the county and authorizes such a transportation benefit district to impose in the district, by a majority vote of the governing body, the non-voted $20 vehicle license fee authorized by RCW 82.80.140 if the county is unable to obtain approval of the interlocal with the cities as required by that statute. 

On November 3, 2009, I sent a letter to the mayors of all 39 cities within King County informing them of King County's intent to form a countywide transportation benefit district with the intent of having the district impose a non-voted vehicle fee authorized by RCW 82.80.140, and to invite those cities to enter into negotiations to develop an interlocal agreement required by RCW 82.80.140.  The letter requested that the cities respond to the invitation by November 18, 2009, and to let me know whether the city would be willing to enter into negotiations.  This letter is included as background information along with the enclosed ordinance.  The King County Department of Transportation also held a meeting with city public works directors on November 6, 2009, to discuss the TBD proposal.  
At the public works directors meeting, representatives from several cities indicated that there was no interest in participating in a countywide TBD.  As of November 18, 2009, no cities have responded positively to the my invitation to participate in a countywide TBD and several cities have officially declined.  Therefore, it appears futile to continue to attempt to negotiate the interlocal agreement required by RCW 82.80.140.  I am therefore proposing that King County move forward with an unincorporated area TBD as allowed by statute.

District Boundaries
The geographic boundaries of the proposed TBD would be the entire unincorporated area of King County as the boundaries exist on the date the ordinance is enacted. 

Administration
The administration of the TBD would be similar to the administration of the Ferry District or Flood Control Zone Management District.  The members the County Council, acting ex officio and independently, would serve as the governing body of the TBD.  The treasurer of the legislative authority must act as the ex officio treasurer of the TBD. 

Other requirements include the following:
· The TBD must develop a material change policy to address major plan changes that affect the delivery or the ability to finance the plan.  The policy must include a public hearing to solicit comments on how the cost changes should be resolved should transportation improvement costs exceed its original cost by more than 20 percent.
· The TBD must issue an annual report indicating the status of transportation improvement costs, transportation improvement expenditures, revenues, and construction schedules to the public and to newspapers of record in the district.

· If the TBD proposes to modify approved functions, transportation improvements, or district boundaries, the TBD must go through the notice, public hearing, and ordinance process again. 

· Revenue rates other than the non-voted vehicle license fee, once imposed, may not be increased, unless authorized by voter approval.
· The TBD must be dissolved upon completion of the projects and the payment of debt service.

As mentioned above, the proposed ordinance assumes the TBD will execute an interlocal agreement with King County to design and implement the transportation solutions funded by the district.  King County and the TBD may also enter into an interlocal agreement for administrative services performed by King County on behalf of the TBD.
Funding Proposal
This proposal will establish the TBD necessary to impose a non-voter approved $20 vehicle license fee estimated to generate approximately $5.5 million per year.  In addition to the funding derived from this fee, the RSD will be in a strong position to leverage funds from state and federal grants in support of the identified projects – in fact, aside from the short span bridges, which are not eligible for federal funding due to their length, many of the projects on the candidate list were selected in part because they would compete well for increasingly scarce grant resources with stringent funding criteria.  
I also strongly recommend that the TBD Board consider the option of bonding against the proposed revenue stream in order to accelerate implementation of the selected projects and reap the benefits from the current contract bidding climate and market conditions resulting from the economic slowdown.  

A detailed project implementation program and financial plan will be developed and forwarded for the King County Council’s consideration at a later date.
Revenue Collection

The vehicle license fee is administered by the DOL.  The fee cannot be collected until six months after it is authorized by the TBD governing board.  There are several vehicle types (snowmobiles, farm equipment, etc.) that are exempt from the fee.  The fee is collected by the DOL on vehicle renewals and remitted to the State Treasurer, who will then remit the proceeds to the TBD monthly.
Project Candidates
The proposed TBD will benefit residents throughout unincorporated King County by protecting vital infrastructure, improving public safety, and increasing mobility.  A complete list of candidate projects is provided as Attachment A to the enclosed ordinance.  The candidate list is prioritized from top to bottom and intended to provide a list of options for the TBD select.  As mentioned above, many of these projects were selected based on need and the ability to leverage grant resources.  A more detailed project implementation program and financial plan will be developed and brought forth to the council for consideration at a later date.  Among the proposed project candidates are the following:
· South Park Bridge replacement:  This bridge has major deficiencies that cannot be repaired and the bridge cannot be rehabilitated.  With a sufficiency rating of four out of 100, the 78-year-old structure has outlived its useful life and will require closure in 2010 if there is no funding in hand to construct the replacement.  The bridge handles traffic of approximately 20,000 vehicles a day and is a key transportation asset serving the largest manufacturing/industrial centers in the Northwest, an international seaport, and an aviation hub.  It is in an industrial area that supports an estimated 70,000 family wage jobs and contributes to the overall economy of South Park and other economically disadvantaged neighborhoods in the area.  In September, the RSD submitted an application for a Transportation Investment Generating Economic Recovery grant, which is part of the American Recovery and Reinvestment Act, to the U.S. Department of Transportation requesting $99 million toward the $127 million construction cost of the bridge.  The grant awards will be announced early next year.  The proposed TBD would provide $28 million in required local match funding. 
· Dockton Road and seawall replacement:  Dockton Road at Tramp Harbor is 93 years old and a vital transportation link for the Vashon-Maury Island community.  The timber seawall adjacent to Dockton Road has deteriorated to the point where regular, small scale maintenance repairs are becoming less effective.  Failure of any portion of the seawall would result in closure of the roadway.  
· Issaquah-Hobart Road corridor safety and mobility improvements:  Issaquah-Hobart Road is an important urban connector arterial that links the growing communities in Maple Valley, Covington, and Black Diamond with employment centers, schools, recreation and leisure activities, retail businesses, and other services.  A recent corridor study completed by the RSD recommended a package of improvements to significantly improve mobility, safety, and traffic flow on the corridor.  The improvements include preservation activities such as roadway reconstruction and culvert replacement, plus construction of two traffic roundabouts.  The roundabouts target the key congestion points in the corridor and are expected to significantly reduce traffic congestion and travel time at a much lower cost than adding travel lanes.  They are also intended to significantly improve safety by reducing accidents.  The scale of the proposed improvements are consistent with the rural character of the area. 
· Bridge priority replacement projects:  The King County Bridge Needs Report identifies candidate projects through application of the King County Priority Process for bridge replacement approved by the King County Council in 1994, Ordinance 11693.  The priority process ranks the bridges according to their functional and structural characteristics or deficiencies.  The RSD uses the results to help determine major bridge construction projects.  The bridge replacement projects proposed to be funded by the TBD are highly ranked bridge projects selected to provide the broadest benefits for the citizens of unincorporated King County.
· Short Span Bridge projects:  The TBD will enable acceleration of the systematic removal and replacement of the deficient short-span bridges, those 20 feet or less in length, throughout the county.  Bridges of this length are ineligible for federal Bridge Replacement Advisory Committee grants.  Most of King County’s short-span bridges range in age from 50 to 80 years, have been repaired numerous times, are experiencing serious foundation deficiencies, and are reaching the end of their useful lives.
State Environmental Policy Act (SEPA) 
The SEPA process for the enclosed ordinance is currently underway and associated documents will be forwarded to the King County Council at a later date.  All required SEPA review will be complete prior to the King County Council acting on this ordinance.  In addition, it should be noted that prior to undertaking construction, project specific environmental review will be completed for each project to be constructed through the TBD.
Thank you for your consideration of this proposed legislation.  I strongly believe that we must act now to protect the investments in infrastructure already made on behalf of the citizens of King County.  We have learned from the mistakes of others that neglecting crucial infrastructure can be expensive and potentially disastrous.  Forming a TBD is an important and responsible step towards investment in safe and secure transportation infrastructure for the benefit of King County residents for many years to come.  We must take the necessary steps now to achieve the implementation of this program and seek the funding needed to accomplish our goals of an improved and integrated transportation system in King County.
I recommend that the King County Council adopt this ordinance.  If you have any questions, please contact Linda Dougherty, Director of the Department of Transportation’s Road Services Division, at 206-296-6590.
Sincerely,

Kurt Triplet
King County Executive

Enclosures
cc:
King County Councilmembers



ATTN:  Tom Bristow, Interim Chief of Staff




  Anne Noris, Clerk of the Council




  Frank Abe, Communications Director

Beth Goldberg, Deputy Director, Office of Management and Budget 


Harold S. Taniguchi, Director, Department of Transportation (DOT)

Laurie Brown, Deputy Director, DOT

Linda Dougherty, Director, Road Services Division, DOT

Doug Hodson, Transportation Manager, King County Executive’s Office

Bob Cowan, Acting County Administrative Officer, Department of Executive 

    Services (DES)

Ken Guy, Director, Finance and Business Operations (FBOD), DES

Scott Matheson, Manager, Treasury Operations Section, FBOD, DES
� Projects with the federal Intermodal Surface Transportation Efficiency Act of 1991 program (1992-1997) split funding 50/50.  


� The Safe, Accountable, Flexible, Efficient Transportation Equity Act:  A Legacy for Users program (2004-2009) provides for a 63/37 state/local split.





